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What are we going to do? 

Billy’s leaving!

By GIFF JOHNSON

The news zipped through Majuro the way unwelcome news has a tendency to: Fast and faster.

“Billy Roberts has resigned.”

Roberts, the general manager of the Marshalls Energy Company, has been such a mainstay of RMI government operations for more than 20 years that his impending departure — in October — is sparking much comment and concern, mostly centered on how the government will find as versatile an individual to replace Roberts.

Roberts has earned a well-deserved reputation as a troubleshooter and “go-to” guy to get things done for RMI national government leaders, from the administration of first President Amata Kabua to current President Kessai Note.

“I had planned to leave when I reached 55,” Roberts told the Journal late last week. “But that was in 2004, when the problems with the Mobil fuel contract came up. I couldn’t leave then.”

Roberts said he is leaving for personal reasons, and those reasons, including the health of his mother, have become more pressing in the intervening two years.

He acknowledged that many new challenges have hit MEC in recent months. But Roberts said these are not issues and problems that he can’t handle. It’s just time to head home to England. “I need to spend more time in England and it’s not fair to MEC,” he said.

“Billy will leave a huge void in the MEC family,” Public Works Minister and MEC board chairman Matt Zackhras told the Journal this week. “I have no doubt the public may speculate as to the reason why Billy is leaving at such a critical time in MEC’s history but I want to assure you that he will be departing on good terms with everyone.”

In fact, Zackhras confirmed that MEC is looking to retain Roberts in an ongoing capacity as an off-island consultant after he leaves.

Roberts said he will see out the current fiscal year. His resignation is effective October 6.

“It was the hardest decision of my life,” Roberts said about submitting his resignation earlier this month. The battle with Deutz over engine problems in the new power plant, the “war” with Mobil during the past two years, and other battles that Roberts has engaged in — “they were a piece of cake compared to this decision,” he said.

In addition to the MEC hat he’s worn since 1986, Roberts and MEC oversee the Majuro Water and Sewer Company, solar power installation for the outer islands, power services on Jaluit and Wotje Atolls, and now KAJUR, Ebeye’s utility company. Roberts was also a key player on the College of the Marshall Islands.
